MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
September 2, 2011
THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON FRIDAY, SEPTEMBER 2, 2011, BEGINNING AT 9:05 A.M., WITH
CHAIR DENNIS A. MATEO PRESIDING.

CHAIR MATEO: Council of the County of Maui, regular meeting of September 2, 2011 will
come to order.
Mr. Clerk, may we have the roll call please.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS GLADYS C. BAISA, ROBERT CARROLL,
ELEANORA COCHRAN, DONALD G. COUCH JR.,
G. RIKI HOKAMA, MICHAEL P. VICTORINO, MICHAEL B.
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR JOSEPH PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR
DENNIS A. MATEO.
EXCUSED: NONE.
COUNTY CLERK JEFFREY T. KUWADA: Mr. Chairman, all nine Members of the Council
are present.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, this morning our colleague from the East Maui
sector, Mr. Carroll, from Hana will be doing the opening remarks for us.
Mr. Carroll.

OPENING REMARKS
The opening remarks were offered by Councilmember Robert Carroll.
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PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council and others in attendance, rose and recited the
Pledge of Allegiance.

CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much, Mr. Carroll.
Mr. Clerk, proceed.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, proceeding with testimony on ceremonial resolutions.
We have received a request from Jocelyn Perreira to offer testimony on ceremony,
the ceremonial resolution.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Prior to Ms. Perreira coming up, just a reminder, housekeeping measures. There is
three minutes to provide testimony, a minute to conclude, and please come forward.

PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MS. JOCELYN A. PERREIRA, TRI-ISLE MAIN STREET RESOURCE CENTER:
Aloha Council Chair Mateo, Councilmembers. My name is Jocelyn Perreira, I'm the
Executive Director and the Program Coordinator for the Wailuku Main Street
Association, Tr-Isle Main Street Resource Center, the home of all of our nine small
towns under our umbrella including the Makawao Main Street Association.
On behalf of the Makawao Main Street Association and the Tr-Isle Main Street
Resource Center, we wish to congratulate and thank St. Joseph Church and School
on its 150 th Anniversary of its founding of its parish and this year's centennial
celebration.
The parishioners and their families, our priest and sisters provide a wonderful
contribution to community life that brings long standing benefits to the Upcountry
region. Its public outreach efforts foster care for the needy and the downtrodden. It's
educational endeavors resulting in many notable alumni including those sitting
among you who have achieved worthy positions in many career paths brought with
them the values learned at St. Joseph's and are leaving a mark on Maui's history.
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The evolution of the building of the, a parish consisting of more than 900 families has
been a remarkable one and that is attested to by the plaque in the church that . . .
many, many families, hundreds of families that contributed to it.
By sharing its traditions, heritage, values, and onolicious food offerings at their
annual feast and Maui events, all are able to experience a lifestyle that showcases
the harmonious blending of the Portuguese, Filipino, and other cultures that are the
church today.
St. Joseph's Church received our highest historic preservation award a few years ago
for its notable restoration of the church. The building stands as a symbol of the
commitment and dedication of its Portuguese immigrants whose artful hands and
family sacrifice acquired the materials and actually built the architecturally significant
French Gothic inspired church.
In closing, we extend our appreciation to Father Eric Castro and the Sacred Hearts
Fathers, the Dominican Sisters, the Pastoral Council Chair Ed Ferreira, who were
willing, the Sisters of course were willing to fill the void of the departing Sisters of
St. Joseph of Orange, who will remain in our hearts. And to all who serve the church
in various capacities from church cleaners to Eucharistic Ministers, Lectors, the choir,
teachers, all fulfilling a living legacy perpetuating the church's honor, integrity and
serving as a beacon of light in our very changing challenging world. It is fitting and
proper we honor them here today. Mahalo.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Perreira. Members, is there a need to have any part of
the testimony rephrased? Thank you, Ms. Perreira.
Mr. Clerk, proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, Ms. Perreira's testimony concludes the
testimony on ceremonial resolutions.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, Ms. Perreira is the last, the one and only individual
signed up to provide testimony for the ceremonial resolution. With no objections, we
will close ceremonial testimonies at this time. Any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, so ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
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COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, proceeding with ceremonial resolutions.

CEREMONIAL RESOLUTION
RESOLUTION
11-87
NO.
CONGRATULATING THE ST. JOSEPH CHURCH
CONGREGATION ON THE 100 TH ANNIVERSARY OF
ITS CHURCH, AND THE 150 TH ANNIVERSARY OF
THE FOUNDING OF ITS PARISH
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I MOVE TO APPROVE THE RESOLUTION
"CONGRATULATING THE ST. JOSEPH CHURCH
CONGREGATION ON THE 100 TH ANNIVERSARY OF ITS
CHURCH, AND THE 150 TH ANNIVERSARY OF THE
FOUNDING OF ITS PARISH".
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA:
MR. CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. White and second by Ms. Baisa that the proposed
resolution be adopted.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. May I request that the resolution be
read in its entirety please.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk, please.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)
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CHAIR MATED: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
It's with great pleasure that we honor and celebrate St. Joseph Church's reaching its
centennial and on the 150 th Anniversary of its parish. The longevity of the church
speaks volumes of the dedication and hard work of the leaders and members who
have upheld the vision of their church founders.
From its humble beginnings as a parish in Ulumalu, Haiku in 1862, then as a small
wood frame structure built in 1882 near its present location in Makawao the church
has become an esteemed Upcountry landmark. Its gracious exterior is complimented
by elaborately designed French Gothic sanctuary, exquisite glass, glass stained,
stained glass windows and Bas Relief Sculpted Stations of the Cross.
Maintaining a historical structure is not an easy task as we all know and the clergy
and volunteers are to be commended for their work in caring for this timeless
treasure. The church has welcomed countless worshipers over the past 100 years
for services, baptisms, confirmations, weddings, and funerals.
I' m also grateful for the many ways that St. Joseph's congregation reaches out to
individuals and families in our community. Members provide vital services such as a
food pantry, preschool, thrift shop, a prison ministry, and they organize the annual
St. Joseph's Feast. The popular event draws thousands each year for a livestock
auction, rummage sale, local foods, baked goods, flowers, fresh produce, and a lively
fundraising auction. If you have ever experienced the bidding of Aunty Ann
Cravalho's famous rum cakes, you know exactly what I'm talking about.
I would like to also recognize the members of the church present this morning
including Parish Council President Ed Ferreira, as well as lay leaders, congregation
members and supporters who have come to commemorate this occasion. Thank you
for attending today.
In, in closing I would like to offer St. Joseph Church many congratulations as you look
ahead to the next 100 years. Your efforts are appreciated by the community and
serve as an important investment for generations to come. I commend you for
upholding the church's legacy with faithfulness and aloha.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. White. Members, further discussion?
Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair for the opportunity. It's indeed an
honor to be here today to honor St. Joseph on its 100, 150 Anniversary, of the
100 Anniversary of the church.
My roots in St. Joseph are very deep. My grandparents arrived here from Madeira in
1878 and of course lived Upcountry and participated, and my mother was born in
Makawao the year that the church was completed in 1911, and so she was baptized
in this church as an infant.
And I heard many stories from her, she used to tell about her parents talking about
how the church was built and how the members would go down to the beach in Paia
with horse drawn wagons and fill them up with sand and rocks and bring them up.
And you can imagine what a job that was without all the machinery that we have now
days, this was just human sweat and, and devotion. And also, you know, they made
a lot of financial sacrifices to, to donate to the building of the church and it still is very
beautiful today.
Every important event in our family has taken place at St. Joseph, whether it was a
baptism, or it was a graduation, or it was a wedding and finally burials. And most of
my ancestors are, are buried in St. Joseph's graveyard which remains a beautifully
kept graveyard till today because of the devotion of the parishioners.
And the last thing I want to mention is I'm very proud of Mr. Ferreira. He shared this
family legacy with me. His wife is the daughter of, is the granddaughter of my
grandparents, we're first cousins. Her father was Frank Freitas, my mother was
Virginia Freitas, a family of nine. And so the roots go very deep into St. Joseph, it's
been a part of our lives and the lives of many, many people who live Upcountry for
many years and we're very proud of St. Joseph.
We remember all the fun we used to have at those wonderful old Feasts where we'd
sit around, enjoy malasadas and all the good food and playing bingo, when it was
allowed. I think that's not a good thing we did. We used to go to Feast and stay for
days because we could sit there and play bingo for ten cents and win great prizes.
But you know, today's a very special day and this is a very special recognition
especially for me. So Mr. Chair, thank you for the opportunity to share some of my
comments and my best congratulations to those that are here. Mr. Ferreira, thank
you for keeping the legacy alive and we wish you all the best.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Members, further discussion?
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mine is not going to be as long as Member Baisa. I, I just
th
want to say congratulations to St. Joseph on their 100 anniversary and to parish,
Pastoral Council Chairman Ed Ferreira. You know, Ed and I go back long, long
ways, both of us used to work for the phone company. And when I saw him on the
floor and I thought, oh my god he, from a supervisor to a priest, cannot be. But it's so
wonderful to see Ed and, and his involvement in St. Joseph Church. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair.
And I too cannot be as deep as Ms. Baisa, however, our families go back almost the
same as her families. I remember my grandparents taking me to St. Joseph when I
was very young and my mom grew up going to St. Joseph and it was all part of
growing up in the Upcountry area.
And I remember going to the Feast when I was very young and, like it was the
biggest thing in town. I mean it was about the only thing in town back then, you
know. And going to the Feast was such a big event for us and, you know, as kids I
don't know about spending all day, all night, but I know I didn't go home until my
grand, grandmother would come and pull us all out and take us back to the house,
you know, so.
We were, we enjoyed those days and Makawao has changed, has evolved, the area
around it is, is no longer pineapple fields. And everything else is changing around
there but the spiritual as well as the, the historic perspective of the area still remains
in that, in that church and the area around it.
And, unfortunately, they closed the school a couple years ago, hopefully with the
good lords will and some guidance the school will open up as far as the elementary
school. I know a lot of family and friends who did attend that school and then moved
on to St. Anthony in the later years.
So, there is much to be remembered but the Portuguese immigrants is really where
I'll stop at because for many years, you know, being Portuguese wasn't always the,
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the best thing to be. But I've seen a resurgence, and being proud of our ancestry
and being proud of what we are and the things we accomplished as Ms. Baisa said,
you know the sacrifices that were made by the families not only to build the church
but to make it work, to be a part of the community. And I think something that
150 years of legacy is something not to be trifled with, you know, I think people need
to recognize that.
I want to thank all of the families that help build it the Perreira's and others that you
know, had their horses, that. . . those big stones and pushed it up the hill and helped
put this together. You know, you cannot forget all those who've helped. Most
importantly, may, may the church have another 100 years of centennial.
And I also want to make note that St. Joseph Church was the first church in Maui to
have the prolife monument put there. You know and for a long time it was the only
church, now other churches have followed, but St. Joseph was very active, Mr. Ed
Vares and many others who were Knights of Columbus were very active in that
program of prolife, you know. So let that not be forgotten, all their legacy and what
they've done in this area.
So again I want to congratulate the parishioners of St. Joseph Church, the alumni of
St., St. Joseph School, and may another 100 years bring nothing but continued good,
good times and may the Feast continue to grow. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Members, further discussion?
The Chair would also like to, to weigh in and offer my own congratulations to the
church on these incredible milestones that were, that you're being recognized for
today.
I too am a product of St. Joseph School. You know, for myself the church played a
very important part in our lives. Prior to moving to Makawao, we were, we lived in
Upper Paia, so it wasn't until, you know, the later years that we relocated to
Makawao and became active participants with the church. So, St. Joseph had
played a major part not only in my life, but in the lives of my whole family. So, there
still is a deep reverence to the church.
And for the parishioners I wish you well, congratulations and we look for continued
successes, well with the church. Thank, thank you, Mr. Ferreira.
Members, additional discussion? Hearing none, all those in favor of the motion to
adopt the resolution entitled "CONGRATULATING THE ST. JOSEPH CHURCH
CONGREGATION ON THE 100 TH ANNIVERSARY OF ITS CHURCH, AND THE
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150 TH ANNIVERSARY OF THE FOUNDING OF ITS PARISH", signify by saying
"aye".
AYES:

CARROLL,
BAISA,
COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN, COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
PONTAN I LLA AND
VICE-CHAIR
WHITE,
CHAIR MATEO.

CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried, with nine "ayes".
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. With your permission, I'd like to call the
Parish President Ed Ferreira to the podium so we can present him with the
resolution.
CHAIR MATEO: Sure, Mr. Ferreira, join us please.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. With your permission I'd like to ask Ed
Ferreira to offer a few remarks.
CHAIR MATEO: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Ferreira.
MR. ED FERREIRA: First of all Mr. Chair, thank you very much and Councilmembers, like
an old reunion. In behalf of St. Joseph's Church I really want to thank Mike White,
our Upcountry representative for the honor. And I have a few statistics that I'd like to
throw out and it won't take me long.
The first of all, I'd like to thank the Sacred Hearts Fathers for arriving here back in
1821, not most graciously received but they were here. Ulumalu was the community,
the largest community Upcountry, made up mostly of Hawaiians. So in 1846 actually,
and this is from the archives of the Sacred Hearts Priests that I got this information
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from that they recorded every baptism, every marriage and every death and it started
in the church, St. Joseph's in Ulumalu in 1846.
In 1847, a school was made next to that church with an enrollment of 234 students.
Unfortunately, an outbreak of Small Pox hit the area in 1850 to 1851 and almost
wiped out half of the entire Ulumalu Village. So the rest of them that survived, they
scattered, they moved elsewhere to get away from that. So it virtually left that parish
abandoned.
So, in the meantime, Kaupakalua started to develop, the Makawao area started to
develop with the influx of Portuguese families. And our second St. Joseph Church as
was mentioned back in 1883 was built, all wooden structure where the crucifix is now,
in the present cemetery, that's where the second church was.
And Hawaii as, as you, most of you know, was on the threshold of great things. A lot
of people were coming in. Immigrants poured into Hawaii from China, from Japan,
from the Philippines, from Puerto Rico, from Korea, and among them, between 1878
and 1899, 12,000 Portuguese families from Lisboa, which is Lisbon, Portugal;
Madeira; and the Azores, which is the Azores for us.
Now Upcountry grew rapidly. Soon that little church in the cemetery became
obsolete and so in 1911, as Mr. White mentioned, the cornerstone was set by Father
James and Bishop Boeynaems and the rest is history.
So 2012, '11 excuse me, does mark a 100 year of our building there at St. Joseph's.
Just a little thing to embellish this, the bell tower was built in '27 and that was donated
by one of the priest's parents to have this bell tower. Every Catholic church that has
a bell in it, has a name to it. St. Joseph's bell, bell is named Maria Anna, A-N-N-A. It
was made in 1914 by a bell company in Troy, New York, USA. So, so anyway that's
what rings up there and it calls everybody to worship as it has done for many
generations and will continue hopefully for many more generations.
So again, in behalf of Father Castro and all of the parishioners at St. Joseph Church,
we want to thank Mr. White and the Council. We wish you a good year, a successful
year, and God Bless each and every one of you. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I told Ed that we would love to
have a little more of a history lesson and cause we're, we're all history buffs in our
own way. So thank you for the opportunity and again congratulations.
MR. FERREIRA: Thank you.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much, Mr. White.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record RESOLUTION NO. 11-87.
Mr. Chairman, proceeding with the presentation of testimony on agenda items. We
have received one request from an individual wishing to offer testimony.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk, before proceeding with the agenda, the Chair would like to take
this opportunity to recognize guests in our audience. We are fortunate to have a
delegation from our Sister City, Miyako Jima. And we also have with this most
distinguished delegation, we also have the Mayor of the City, and the Chair would
li ke to call up Mayor Shimoji to come up and say a few words on behalf of the Sister
City relationship.
MAYOR TOSHIHIKO SHIMOJI: Aloha.
(Spoke in Japanese.)
MS. MAIKO NAMIHIRA: It is my, it is my first time to come here and to see how the City
Assembly carry on.
MAYOR SHIMOJI: (Spoke in Japanese.)
MS. NAMIHIRA: At my hometown, the City, City Assembly we usually don't talk about the
recognition of church, which is you know, really different culture.
MAYOR SHIMOJI: (Spoke in Japanese.)
MS. NAMIHIRA: Which is because in, in our culture, it is believed that the, the religious
matter is something to rely on individual matter.
MAYOR SHIMOJI: (Spoke in Japanese.)
MS. NAMIHIRA: Therefore, therefore, at my, at our City Assembly meetings we mainly
discuss about industrial business, education, and tourism.
MAYOR SHIMOJI: (Spoke in Japanese.)
MS. NAMIHIRA: So today coming here to observe City Assembly I witnessed a huge
difference between two places.
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MAYOR SHIMOJI: (Spoke in Japanese.)
MS. NAMIHIRA: In our island, we have 55,000 people as population.
MAYOR SHIMOJI: (Spoke in Japanese.)
MS. NAMIHIRA: And we have 26 City Assembly Members.
MAYOR SHIMOJI: (Spoke in Japanese.)
MS. NAMIHIRA: We have really, issue that are really detail, which we discuss and
something that trouble me.
MAYOR SHIMOJI: (Spoke in Japanese.)
MS. NAMIHIRA: Thank you very much for giving me this opportunity and I . thank you
very much.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Could you also introduce the other members in the delegation
as well.
MS. NAMIHIRA: Chairman of City Assembly, Akira Shimoji. President of Chamber of
Commerce, Mr. Shimoji, Mr. Shimoji. Director of Agriculture and Fishery, Mr. Uechi.
Director of Integrated Department, Mr. Adaniya. And I myself, translator today and
also the student coordinator between Miyako Jima and Maui. Thank you very much.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Thank you very much. Enjoy your, your stay on Maui. Just a
reminder, there's two additional islands in addition to Maui island, there is Molokai
and Lanai. Also, you know, you're welcome to visit our islands as well so you have a,
a good idea of the total County. The County is not made up of just one island. So,
perhaps on your next visit, you can visit our, our sister islands as well. And you're
welcome to bring all 26 Members of your Council. Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, proceeding with the presentation of testimony on agenda
items. We have received one request.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Before, before calling up the testifier the Chair would like to
set the parameters for those providing comment to the Council this morning.
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When, when your name is called, please advance to the podium, you will be allowed
to speak for three minutes on any of the items posted on the agenda for today.
A lighting system on the podium is there to assist you with your testimony. At the
start of your comments the green light will be lit. At the two minute thirty second
mark the yellow light will be lit. And at the three minute mark, Ms. Skog, your, the red
li ght will advise you, you would need to stop. An additional minute may be provided
to you so you are able to conclude your testimony.
For those of us with cell phones or other noise-making devices, this would be a good
ti me to either turn them off or set them on the silent mode. Decorum in this chamber
will be maintained at all times.
Mr. Clerk, please call up our first testifier.
COUNTY CLERK: Calling Jeanne Skog. Ms. Skog will offer testimony on Bill No. 49.

PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MS. JEANNE SKOG, MAUI ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT BOARD [testifying on
Bill No. 49 (2011)1:
Thank you, Council Chair and Councilmembers. Before I go into my comments, I just
wanted to share that I'm also a relic of St. Joseph's so, it was great to, it was great to
be here today. A lot of really great memories of being there for nine years from
kindergarten through eighth grade. So it was great.
Anyway, yes, I'm testifying on Bill No. 49. We believe that this, I guess I didn't
introduce myself, Jeanne Skog, President CEO of the Maui Economic Development
Board.
We believe this bill is, is really important, the concept of this bill is very important. In
economic development, so much of it is about relationships and the opportunities
these relationships bring. And it's amazing how, what seems to be a simple meeting
becomes like a huge opportunity.
So, what's important then is for our community whether it's the public side or the
private side or non-profit side be able to respond very, very quickly. And I think this
bill will help us to, to do just that. It will further arm the County to be able to do that,
but it will also arm organizations like ourselves to be able to respond quickly too,
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because one of the questions we are often asked is where can we get funding for this
project, or who could be a partner in this project.
And now it provides us with another avenue for them to check to see if there's
something that can be done with, with the County because of this funds, these funds.
One comment I would have on the administrative rules. I mean clearly this is going
to be really, really important. It sounds like the Council's prepared to respond very
quickly to opportunities once they are brought to you. But the execution after that is
going to be absolutely critical.
As an organization that's received for instance Federal funding before and other
funding, you know, we ramp up very quickly, get the, the applications in and so forth,
but the execution after the fact is where we can often face, you know, bottle necks.
Whether you're talking about, you know, a facility or program, or whatever the case
may be.
So one suggestion would be as you're looking at the administrative rules is to really
test different scenarios against those rules. Because it sounds like it's open to a lot
of different types of ventures. But different ventures will require different types of
responses from for instance the County infrastructure and the County processes.
So I would highly recommend you test those as you're looking at, you know, the kind
of rules that would make sense and enable all of us to respond very quickly. MEDB
is very willing to be helpful in whatever way you think would be beneficial. Thank you
very much.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Skog.
Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. And thank you, Ms. Skog, for
being here.
You know when we were talking about this on the floor, I was pretty adamant about
making sure that the administrative rules were appropriate. And I'd like to thank you
for pointing out, you know, some of the reasons why the admin rules become very
important because it's beyond the authorization and the fund and the law. Its how it's
administered and implemented that makes the difference. I think that's where, what
you were trying to, to point out. Any comment, further comment.
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MS. SKOG: No, I, I totally agree. I mean in a way getting the money or getting the
authorization becomes the easy part. It's when you actually try to put all of the
details into play that, you know, inevitably things that we haven't anticipated come up.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Even in the contract execution.
MS. SKOG: Absolutely, yes, absolutely, it's, it, that's, that's really where the holdups
happen.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So thank you very much for coming to testify today. I
appreciate it.
MS. SKOG: You're welcome.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony rephrased?
None, thank you very much Ms. Skog.
MS. SKOG: Thank you. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, there are no, no further requests for testimony.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, there's no one in the gallery at this time so without any
objections we will close public testimony for the day. Any, any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, so ordered.
Mr. Clerk, proceed.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, I'd like to note that we have received no written
testimony.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, proceeding with minutes. You have before you for
approval the minutes of the regular meeting of July 22, 2011 and regular meeting of
August 5. 2011.
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MINUTES
The minutes of the Council of the County of Maui's regular meetings of July 22, 2011 and
August 5, 2011 were presented at this time.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
I MOVE TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE REGULAR
COUNCIL MEETINGS
OF JULY 22, 2011 AND
AUGUST 5, 2011.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MR. CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. Pontanilla and second by Mr. Victorino to approve
the minutes of the regular meetings as cited by Mr. Pontanilla. Is there further
discussion, Members? Hearing none, all those in favor of the motion to approve the
minutes of the regular meetings of July 22, 2011 and the regular meeting of
August 5, 2011, signify by saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL,
COCHRAN, COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR
MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes". Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, proceeding with Committee Reports.
The following Committee Reports were presented.
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COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMITTEE REPORT
11-91
NO.

- BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

(2011), entitled, "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
That Bill No.
50
AMENDING ORDINANCE NO. 3749, BILL NO. 37 (2010), RELATING TO
THE ISSUANCE OF GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS OF THE COUNTY OF
MAUI" be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT;

2.

51
(2011), entitled, "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
That Bill No.
AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO
INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENTS FOR A $17,000,000 USDA RURAL
DEVELOPMENT LOAN FOR THE CONSTRUCTION OF THE KIHEI POLICE
STATION" be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT;
and

3.

That County Communication No. 11-150, from the Budget Director, be FILED.

CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS SET FORTH
IN COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 11-91.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
MR. CHAIR, I SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. Pontanilla and second by, by Mr. Couch to adopt
the recommendations in Committee Report No. 11-91.
Mr. Pontanilla.
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VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
The Report details the Budget and Finance Committee's review and recommended
approval of two revised bills that facilitate appropriation totaling $37 million from two
funding sources for construction of the Kihei Police Station Project.
The first bill increased the Fiscal Year 2011 General Bond Authorization by
$20 million in appropriation for the Kihei Police Station. Additionally the Bond
Authorization bill incorporates a non-substantive revision correcting the description
for road improvements in the Hana Community Plan Area to match language in the
Annual Budget Ordinance.
The second bill gives authorization to the Mayor to enter into a loan agreement with
the United States Department of Agriculture USDA for a $17 million Rural
Development Loan for the Kihei Police Station Project's construction.
Your Committee was informed by the Department of Police that required approvals
for the project had been obtained and once a contractor is named, building permit will
be issued. The Department conveyed assurance it would be able to meet its
requirements to avoid lapsing the $20 million bond appropriation which holds an
elapsed December 31, 2011.
The Committee Report recommends passage of the two bills and filing of the County
Communication.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, further discussion?
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
And I appreciate this coming out of Committee and I thank all the Members that
supported this and I encourage support for the Members on the way out. Thanks.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Members, further discussion?
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you.
It is with great reservations that I am going to support this, this morning. It's
unfortunate the Committee Report does not accurately state for me what truly
transpired in the Committee's discussion and deliberations of this important project.
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This may be one of the bigger CIP projects that this County will undertake. It is going
to be a benchmark on whether we're going to consider another form of financing for
future projects, Mr. Chairman. But for me the interesting methods of how to get this
project to construction, the reduction of time for review to put forward a very good
competitive bid to do this construction the way it's being financed for me have great
reservations.
And so I give notice to the Department, to the contractors, to Finance, and Police,
that I will be watching this project with great interest. I hope they are able to achieve
everything they said in the committee meeting to assure the committee members that
this was the right way to do it. I hope it's the right way to do it, Mr. Chairman,
because if it comes a request for additional funding, they will have a great time
convincing me why it is so. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
Members, further discussion? All those in favor of the motion to adopt the
recommendations in Committee Report No. 11-91, signify by saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL,
COCHRAN, COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR
MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record BILLS 50 (2011) and 51 (2011).
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
11-92

- INFRASTRUCTURE MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That Resolution No. 11-88 , entitled "AUTHORIZING ACCEPTANCE OF
DONATION OF VARIOUS ITEMS FROM THE DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH,
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STATE OF HAWAII, TO THE DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL
MANAGEMENT, COUNTY OF MAUI, PURSUANT TO CHAPTER 3.56, MAUI
COUNTY CODE" be ADOPTED; and
2.

That County Communication No. 11-195, from the Director of Environmental
Management, be FILED.

CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN
COMMITTEE REPORT 11-92.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MR. CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Ms. Cochran and second by Mr. Victorino to adopt the
recommendations in Committee Report No. 11-92.
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
Your Infrastructure Committee, Management Committee did meet on August 15,
2011 and recommended that the Council adopt a resolution accepting an offer from
the Department of Health, State of Hawaii to donate recycling equipment for the use
at the Lanai Recycling Center and for County of Maui Recycling Programs on the
island of Maui.
The equipment includes reverse vending machines that are used for recycling of
beverage containers; a compactor; storage bins; shipping containers; and a motor
vehicle with an estimated, estimated net value of $105,608.00.
Your Committee recommended adoption of the resolution before the Council today
as well as the filing of the communication. I respectfully ask my fellow Members to
support of these recommendations. Thank you.
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CHAIR MATED: Thank you, Ms. Cochran. Members, further discussion? All those in favor
of the motion to adopt the recommendations in Committee Report No. 11-92, signify
by saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL,
COCHRAN, COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR
MATED.
CHAIR MATED: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR MATED: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record RESOLUTION NO. 11-88.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
11-93

- INFRASTRUCTURE MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That Bill No. 52 (2011), entitled, "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
SECTION 10.48.095, MAUI COUNTY CODE, TO ESTABLISH PARKING AT
THE COUNTY PARKING LOT ON BALDWIN AVENUE IN PAIA, MAUI,
HAWAII" be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT;
and

2.

That County Communication No. 11-174, from Councilmember Mike White, be
FILED.

CHAIR MATED: Thank you.
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN
COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 11-93.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Ms. Cochran and second by Mr. White to adopt the
recommendations in Committee Report No. 11-93.
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
Your Infrastructure Management Committee met on August 15, 2011 and
recommended that the Council pass on first reading a bill to establish two-hour
parking at the County parking lot on Baldwin Avenue in Paia, Maui, Hawaii, from
8:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m.
The subject parking lot is also known as the Upper Paia municipal parking lot and is
located south of Mana Foods grocery store.
Your Committee noted that Paia merchants and residents supported the proposed
bill. Your Committee also noted that those who need parking for more than two
hours such as people who work in Paia may be able to park at the new private
parking lot located north of the Patsy Takamoto [sic] Mink Post Office. This parking
lot has a hundred stalls that are available without time limits.
Your Committee recommends passage on first reading of the proposed bill before
Council today, as well as the filing of the communication. Again, I respectfully ask my
fellow Members to please support recommendations.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR MATED: Thank you, Ms. Cochran. Members, further discussion?
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I'd just like to thank my colleague who's the Chair of the, the Committee,
Ms. Cochran, for passing this measure. It's a very important management tool for the
businesses in Paia to have short term parking as opposed to long term parking that
allows for more turnover of, of the parking spaces so that the merchants are better
served by the, the County's facility there. So I thank you and thank Ms. Cochran.
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CHAIR MATED: Thank you, Mr. White. Members, further discussion? All those in favor of
the motion to adopt the recommendations in Committee Report No. 11-93, signify by
saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL,
COCHRAN, COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR
MATED.
CHAIR MATED: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR MATED: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record BILL NO. 52 (2011).

COMMITTEE REPORT
- PLANNING COMMITTEE:
11-94
NO.
Recommending that County Communication No. 11-200, from Council Chair
Danny A. Mateo, transmitting a letter from Grant Chun, Vice President, Maui,
A&B Properties, Inc., submitting an annual compliance report in accordance with
Condition 19 of Ordinance No. 3559, change in zoning from Agricultural, M-2 Heavy
Industrial, and R-1 Residential Districts to M-1 Light Industrial District, Conditional
zoning, for property situated at Kahului, Maui, Hawaii. (Maui Business Park Phase ll
Project), be FILED
CHAIR MATED: Thank you.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATION IN
COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 11-94.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA:
MR. CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. Couch and second by Ms. Baisa to adopt the
recommendations in Committee Report No. 11-94.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
At its meeting of August 15, 2011, your Planning Committee discussed
correspondence from A&B Properties, Inc. which provides an annual report in
compliance of Condition No. 19 of Ordinance No. 3559, in, enacted in 2008. The
ordinance grants a change in zoning from Agricultural, M-2 Heavy Industrial, and
R-1 Residential Districts to M-1 Light Industrial District, it's a Conditional zoning for
the Maui Business Park Phase ll Project.
Mr. Grant Chun, Vice President of the Maui office of A&B Properties summarized the
company's compliance with the 19 conditions of zoning imposed by the Council.
Your Committee was satisfied that A&B Inc. is in compliance with the conditions of
zoning. I therefore respectfully request the Council's consideration of the motion.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Members, further discussion? All those in favor of
the motion to adopt the recommendations in Committee Report No. 11-94, signify by
saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL,
COCHRAN, COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR
MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
11-95
NO.

- POLICY COMMITTEE:

Recommending that County Communication No. 11-190, from Councilmember
Joseph Pontanilla, Treasurer, Hawaii State Association of Counties, transmitting a
draft resolution entitled "APPROVING A MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING
BETWEEN THE HAWAII ASSOCIATION OF COUNTIES AND PACIFIC GATEWAY
CENTER FOR THE COUNTIES OF HAWAII: SISTER-CITIES SUMMIT 2011", be
FILED.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, with no objections from you or the other
Members of the Council, I would request the Clerk to bring up the remaining
committee reports under Policy.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Clerk, call up, Committee Report No. 11-96, 11-97.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
11-96

- POLICY COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That Resolution No. 11-89 , entitled "APPROVING THE HAWAII STATE
ASSOCIATION OF COUNTIES OFFICERS FOR FISCAL YEAR 2012" be
ADOPTED; and

2.

That a certified copy of the resolution be TRANSMITTED to the HSAC
Executive Committee.

COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
11-97

- POLICY COMMITTEE:

Recommending that Resolution No.
11-90
, entitled "AUTHORIZING
SETTLEMENT OF JON DECAMBRA VS. COUNTY OF MAUI, CASE
NO. 7-09-01570" be ADOPTED.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORTS 11-95, 11-96, 11-97
AND ITS RECOMMENDATIONS BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. Hokama, second by Mr. Carroll to adopt the
recommendations of Committee Report Nos. 11-95, 11-96, and 11-97.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No further discussion.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, discussion? Hearing none, all those in favor of the motion to
adopt the recommendations in Committee Report Nos. 11-95, 11-96, and 11-97 be
adopted, signify by saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL,
COCHRAN, COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR
MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, relative to Committee Report No. 11-96, the resolution
adopted is RESOLUTION NO. 11-89. Relative to Committee Report No. 11-97, the
resolution adopted is RESOLUTION NO. 11-90.
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COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, proceeding with County Communications.

The following County Communications were presented:

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO.

11-224

- DANILO F. AGSALOG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated August 16, 2011)

Transmitting 67 contracts/grants for the month of June 2011.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 11-224.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. Pontanilla and second by Mr. Hokama to file
County Communication No. 11-224.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chairman, this communication from the Finance Director
transmits a summary report listing 67 issued contracts and grants during the period of
June 2011. The referenced transmittal items are for filing with the Office of County
Clerk and available for review. Any Member with concerns over any of the contracts
or grants may refer the concerns to the Council Chair for consideration.
As Budget and Finance Committee Chair, I wish to file this County Communication
and the 67 referenced issued contracts and grants.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, further discussion? All those in
favor of the motion to file County Communication No. 11-224, signify by saying "aye".
AYES:

CARROLL,
BAISA,
COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN, COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR
MATEO.

CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, the following County Communications are recommended
for referral to the following committees as noted.
NO.

11-225

- SANANDA K. BAZ, BUDGET DIRECTOR,
(dated August 22, 2011)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled, "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2012 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS
TO APPENDIX A, PART I, GRANT REVENUE - SCHEDULE OF GRANTS BY
DEPARTMENTS AND PROGRAMS, OFFICE OF THE MAYOR".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 11-225 be referred to the
Budget and Finance Committee.
NO.

11-226

- SANANDA K. BAZ, BUDGET DIRECTOR,
(dated August 22, 2011)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled, "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2012 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS
TO APPENDIX A, PART I, GRANT REVENUE - SCHEDULE OF GRANTS BY
DEPARTMENTS AND PROGRAMS, DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 11-226 be referred to the
Budget and Finance Committee.
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NO.

11-227

- MIKE WHITE, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated August 26, 2011)

Relating to the disparity of real property assessments for agricultural versus nonagricultural lands.
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 11-227 be referred to the
Budget and Finance Committee.

NO.

11-228

- DANNY A. MATEO, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated August 24, 2011)

Transmitting a letter from Edward Reinhardt, President, Maui Electric Company, Ltd.,
submitting the "ELEVENTH ANNUAL STATUS REPORT" in accordance with
Condition No. 6 of Ordinance No. 2879, New Central Maui Generation Site
Subdivision, Waena Generating Plant.
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 11-228 be referred to the
Planning Committee.
(COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 11-228 WAS FILED LATER
IN THIS MEETING. See pages 30 and 31 for discussion.)

NO.

11-229

- WILLIAM SPENCE, PLANNING DIRECTOR,
(dated August 24, 2011)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 19.15, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO COUNTRY TOWN
BUSINESS DISTRICTS AND AMENDING CHAPTER 19.510, MAUI COUNTY
CODE, RELATING TO APPLICATION AND PROCEDURES"; a memorandum dated
November 23, 2009; and minutes of the Maui, Molokai and Lanai Planning
Commissions.
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 11-229 be referred to the
Planning Committee.

CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need for consideration at this time?
Mr. Couch.
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DISCUSSION AND ACTION RELATING TO
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 11-228
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
MR. CHAIR, I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION
NO. 11-228.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, we have a motion on the floor made by Mr. Couch, second by
Mr. Hokama to file County Communication No. 11-228.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. This communication is from Ed Reinhardt,
President of Maui Electric Company. It's the "ELEVENTH ANNUAL STATUS
REPORT" on developing the power generating needs of the island of Maui required
by Condition No. 6 of Ordinance No. 2879, the Change of Zoning for MECO's New
Central Maui Generation Site Subdivision, Waena Generating Plant.
To date, MECO has been able to defer the addition of firm generation on Maui and
subsequently has leased the Waena property back to HC&S for sugarcane
cultivation.
This Communication requires no corresponding committee action, I therefore request
its filing. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Members, further discussion? All those in favor of
the motion to file County Communication No. 11-228, signify by saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL,
COCHRAN, COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR
MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

NONE.
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CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
Member is there a need for further consideration? Hearing none, with no objections,
Members, each of the communications will be referred to the respective committees
as recognized by the Clerk. Any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, so ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, proceeding with ordinances, second and final reading.

ORDINANCES
ORDINANCE NO.
47
(2011)
BILL NO.
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE GRANTING A CONDITIONAL PERMIT
TO TROY AND SUSAN McCASLAND TO OPERATE A SINGLE-FAMILY
RESIDENCE AS A TRANSIENT VACATION RENTAL WITHIN THE
R-2 RESIDENTIAL DISTRICT FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT
451 ILIKAHI STREET, LAHAINA, MAUI, HAWAII
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
MOVE TO PASS BILL NO. 47 (2011) ON SECOND AND FINAL
READING.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
SECOND.
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CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. Carroll, second, second by Ms. Cochran that Bill
No. 47 (2011) pass on second and final reading.
Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
Bill No. 47 grants Tony [Sic] and Susan McCasland a two year conditional permit to
operate a transient vacation rental located at 451 Ilikahi Street, in Lahaina. I thank
the Council for its consideration of my motion to pass Bill No. 47 on second and final
reading.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Carroll. Members, further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: Go ahead, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I have been asked regarding my previous vote, and so I'm
happy to state on the floor this morning that it is my fiscal philosophy and my principle
about, regarding taxation on uses that are not permitted in specific zoning categories.
And on this issue I have been steadfast and consistent through the years and I still
maintain my position and my philosophy regarding taxation of this non-permitted use
in residential zoning and therefore I will continue to maintain that position. Thank
you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much, Mr. Hokama. Members, further discussion? All
those in favor of the motion that Bill No. 47 (2011), pass on second and final reading,
signify by saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL,
COCHRAN, COUCH, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.

CHAIR MATEO: Members, we have eight "ayes", one "no" Mr. Hokama, motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
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ORDINANCE NO.
(2011)
48
BILL NO.
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2012 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI
AS IT PERTAINS TO APPENDIX A, PART I, GRANT REVENUE SCHEDULE OF GRANTS BY DEPARTMENTS AND PROGRAMS
DEPARTMENT OF POLICE
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
I MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL READING BILL
NO. 48.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. Pontanilla and second by Mr. Hokama that Bill
No. 48 (2011) pass on second and final reading.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chairman, this bill amends the Fiscal Year 2012 Budget
pertaining to the Department of Police, providing for addition of $30,799.00 in funding
awarded from the State of Hawaii Department of Transportation as grant for
"Distracted Driving Enforcement".
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, further discussion? All those in
favor of the motion that Bill No. 48 (2011) pass on second and final reading, signify
by saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL,
COCHRAN, COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR
MATEO.
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CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.

ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
49
(2011)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING TITLE 3, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
PERTAINING TO THE ESTABLISHMENT OF AN
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT REVOLVING FUND
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO PASS BILL NO. 49 (2011) ON SECOND AND
FINAL READING.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. White and second by Ms. Cochran that Bill
No. 49 (2011) pass on second and final reading.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
This bill will establish an economic development revolving fund to provide funds for
economic development programs in the County of Maui. At its meeting of August 23,
2011, the Council amended the provision in the bill relating to a proposed
administrative rules and inserted a provision by which the fund will expire on June 30,
2016
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The Council has before it today the amended bill which passed first reading last
week. I wholeheartedly support the creation of this fund to assist the County in its
efforts to diversify the economy and attract new industries. So with that Chair, I
respectfully ask for the Council's support of this measure. Mahalo.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. White. Members, further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: May I request a very short recess to confer with you,
please.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, we're going to, we're going to take a, a ten minute
recess at this point. We're going to stand in recess.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 10:09 A.M. AND RECONVENED AT
10:26 A.M. WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR MATEO: Council of the County of Maui, regular meeting of September 2, 2011 will
reconvene.
Chair recognize Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
CHAIRMAN, I WOULD MOVE TO AMEND BILL NO. 49,
UNDER SECTION 3.81.020 PURPOSE, SECOND SENTENCE,
TO DELETE THE WORDS "ADMINISTRATION AND"
WHEREBY THE SENTENCE WOULD READ "THE COUNCIL
FINDS THAT THE CREATION OF THE FUND IS NECESSARY
TO STRENGTHEN AND DIVERSIFY THE COUNTY'S
ECONOMY;" AND CONTINUING ON, CHAIRMAN.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, we have a motion to amend on the floor made by
Mr. Hokama, second by Mr. White and the amendment is to strike those two words
from the second sentence, the two words is "administration and". Is that correct,
Mr. Hokama.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That is correct and again, Mr. Chairman, if it is
grammatically more appropriate to add the "s" after the word "find", "the Council finds
that the creation" again I leave it up to our school teacher to my right, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes, that needs to be done, yes.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members are, are we all on the same page, you all
understand the proposed amendment being made by Mr. Hokama.
Thank you, Mr. Hokama, further discussion on your proposed amendment.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
As Rule 19 of the Rules of the Council allow, we are able to make what I consider
non-substantive corrections regarding what I consider an error in the way it was
presented to the Council. In the past it is, has been our, the Council's practice has
also been the Legislature's practice that an administration or department may
propose. But through its legislative process, Mr. Chairman and colleagues, the
legislative body through its process will come to a conclusion and findings that the
legislative branch then will enable the policy to be established and to move forward.
Therefore, at this time I believe that it is more appropriate, it is more accurate that
through the Administration's proposal and through Mr. White's Committee's
deliberations, it can now say that the Council finds that the creation is necessary to
strengthen our County's economy. And therefore it is a proposal that I believe is,
would not need to be taken in a sense that this may delay final action for another two
weeks.
I, I would ask the, the Councilmembers to consider this as just a non-substantive
correction and rule again, Rule No. 19 allows this body to consider this this morning
and to also consider final passage if the amendment moves forward. Thank you,
Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr., Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, I would like clarification from Corp. Counsel on
this particular issue, please, as far as the change and non-substantive.
CHAIR MATEO: Let, let, Mr. Kushi are you prepared to provide a response before the Chair
makes a ruling.
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FIRST DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL EDWARD KUSHI: Yes, but I, I would also
ask that the, Mr. Fukuoka chime in too, if I'm, if he needs to.
As I read Rule 19.D. of your Rules, D. specifically, Subsection (2), now I'll just read it
to you "the correction of a manifest clerical or typographical errors in numbering,
spelling, capitalization, punctuation, or grammar, or the correction of other nonsubstantive errors, which may be made at the meeting, of by the County Clerk after
consultation with the Department of Corporation Counsel, provided the correction
does not alter the meaning or the effect of the bill or resolution". This is one of the
conditions where you can amend at second and final reading.
I believe Mr. Hokama's explanation is correct. Only this body enacts ordinances so I
don't think it's a substantive issue.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you, Chair for that clarification.
CHAIR MATEO: Further discussion, Members.
Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. It seems to fall within the parameters
that we can make these changes; however, I would just like to state that it still
bothers me that we have to do this at this point in time. We had ample opportunity to
address this and it should have been addressed in Committee. I will support it at this
ti me as a non-substantial change since Corporation Counsel has agreed that we can
do it. But, I would hope to see a minimum of this type of activity at second and final
readings. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, further discussion? At this time the Chair is going
take a one minute recess. Please stay where you are, do not leave the chambers.
Council will stand in recess.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 10:31 A.M. AND RECONVENED AT
10:32 A.M. WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR MATEO: Council of the County of Maui, regular meeting of September 2, 2011 will
reconvene.
Members, we have an amendment on the floor, you have, a proposed amendment
on the floor, excuse me. You've heard response from our Corporation Counsel
regarding Rule 19.D. based on Mr. Hokama's request for the proposed amendment.
Is there further discussion?
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Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, thank you very much, Chair.
I have a little bit of discomfort about this; however, in the interest of moving the
agenda because I believe that this is a, an ordinance that needs to move forward, I
am not going to question the substantive or non-substantive or the timing or
whatever. But it is too bad that we're dealing with this now. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Members, further discussion?
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I've just a little, want, want some clarification I guess is that
the, the Administration actually does ordinance amending the budget right. Is this
working on the budget? So I'm, I'm, I'm wondering why we're taking that out and I
guess I, I'm not sure of, of, or, I guess, Mr. Hokama's explanation is, I guess I need
more thought behind that.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Hokama, are you prepared to provide additional response to Mr. Couch's query?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Again, Chairman, Administration can always propose
considerations but it is this body that does its review and findings regarding policy. It
is not the Administration that does the findings of whether or not to implement a
policy. It is their job to implement a policy once Council makes its findings and
enacts its policy. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, further discussion? Chair was going to call for the
question. Once again, the proposed amendment on the floor, its Section 3.81.020
Purpose, second sentence, we are striking the words "administration and" and we're
adding an "s" after, at, at the end of the word "find", so the sentence would read "The
council finds that the creation of'. All on the same page, Members. Any questions?
Chair will call for the question, all those in favor of the motion to amend signify by
saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL,
COCHRAN, COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR
MATEO.
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CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
Members, we are going back to the main motion. And the motion is to pass on
second and final reading Bill No. 49 (2011) as amended. All those in favor of-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: --go ahead, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: If I just may, may make one comment please on the motion
as amended.
CHAIR MATEO: Go ahead, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOIKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Again, it, it's very interesting, Mr. Chairman, I find this to be major legislation on
behalf of the County. I find this to be a major initiative to help our economy move
forward in a positive manner and to bring additional hope and the strength of
perseverance to get through this trying times.
And yet, except for Ms. Skog and her dedicated attendance to our meetings and to
share some thoughts regarding this consideration this morning, we have basically
heard nothing from the private sector, from the labor sector, from construction sector,
the visitor sector.
I would hope that they would also embrace what I consider is this major legislation
this morning and to assist the County in finding ways of how to utilize this beneficially,
beneficially to make this a better place.
Again, it is, befuddles me that even the Chamber of Commerce of Maui has not given
us a comment of whether it's a great idea, bad idea, don't do it. But to have no
comments at all, when Council is ready to do such, what I consider again major
legislation is interesting.
And I want to thank the Mayor for his proposal. I want to thank Mr. White and his
Committee leadership for moving this forward because I believe it is a tool we're
going to be utilizing very quickly. And I would hope that the Mayor would allow you
and Mr. White an opportunity to consider potentially the type of funding amounts that
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this Council should consider in the near future to place in it to make this a working
and living fund.
We have created the skeleton, Mr. Chairman, but unless we put the resource to
make it work, it will be meaningless. And so I look forward to that opportunity in the
near future, I'm sure Mr. Pontanilla, and his Committee will be involved. But again, if
we are serious, then let us follow through with the next part of this process which is to
fund and put the dollars and resources to make this County a better place. Thank
you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Members, further discussion? All those in favor
of the motion that Bill No. 49-COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: I'm sorry, go ahead, Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I agree that this really should go out
and I agree with all Mr. Hokama's remarks. But I would hope that again, and we're
going to hear this from me and I hope from other Members, all the way down that I
hope that we as committee chairs can make sure that we have covered everything,
that we do not have this discussion on the floor again. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Carroll. Members, further discussion? Seeing none, all
those in favor of the motion that Bill No. 49 (2011), pass on second and final reading,
as amended, signify by saying "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, CARROLL,
COCHRAN, COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR
MATEO.
CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, nothing further is scheduled to come before the Council.
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CHAIR MATEO: Members, we've concluded our business for the day. The Chair would like
to recognize those individuals that continue to provide support to the Council's effort:
we have the First Deputy, Mr. Ed Kushi, Corporation Counsel; Mr. Jeff Kuwada, our,
our County Clerk; Mr. Ken Fukuoka, Director of Council Services; and our support
staff, Joyce Murashige and Theresa Valdez.
Members, I thank you very much for your work today. Council of the County of Maui
regular meeting of September 2, 2011 is adjourned.

ADJOURNMENT
The regular meeting of September 2, 2011, was adjourned by the Chair at 10:40 a.m.
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